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RCDPHS ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT SUBCOMMITEE (2012-212 & 2012-213)
MEETING MINUTES
April 24, 2012
City Council Conference Room A

1:00 P.M.
In Attendance:  Council Members Doyle Carter (Chair), Matt Schellenberg, Robin Lumb; Council Member Lori Boyer; General Counsel Cindy Laquidara, Deputy General Counsel John Germany, Deputy General Counsel Steve Rohan, Assistant General Counsel Jason Gabriel; Kirk Sherman, Janice Billy, Heather Reber, Council Auditor’s Office;  Tiffani Dailey, Mayor’s Office; 
Paul Crawford, JEDC; Don Shea, Jacksonville Civic Council; Terry Lorrince, Downtown Vision, Inc.; Jim Bailey, David Chapman, Financial News & Dailey Record; Steve Patterson, Florida Times-Union; Chris Warren, Chamber of Commerce; John Haley, JaxUSA; Connie Benham; John Nooney; Tony Bates, Concerned Taxpayers Coalition; John Andrews, TRUE Commission; Jeff Whitson, Teco Peoples Gas; Marilyn Allen, Legislative Services; John J. Jackson, Council Research Division.
The Chair called the meeting to order at 1:05 P.M. and asked those in attendance to identify themselves and who they represented.

The Chair indicated that the Subcommittee would begin its work by considering Ordinance 2012-212 and would proceed page by page.

Council Member Matt Schellenberg said that the Mayor had mentioned from time to time that he had consulted with the “best minds” when he put his legislative package for downtown development legislation together.  The Council Member wanted to know if it were possible to get a list of those who comprised the “best minds?”  Director of Policy for the Mayor’s Office, Jessica Deal, indicated that she would obtain a list and would also provide a the minutes and information from one of the Chamber of Commerce groups that was working on the legislative package.

Council Member Schellenberg wanted to know if any of the “best minds” group ever consulted with Council Members.  Jessica Deal said that she believed that Council President Joost had been involved in the discussions.  Council Member Schellenberg noted that none of the Council Members who represented downtown were a part of the discussions.

Council Member Schellenberg wanted to know why three particular companies cited by the Mayor as having been involved with the process were on board and given incentives by JEDC since neither of the companies was located downtown.  The Council Member noted that the Mayor mentioned EverBank’s bringing (re-locating) 1,600 employees downtown; this was a deal struck by JEDC in a previous (Peyton) administration.
Council Member Schellenberg proceeded in an exchange with Jessica Deal on the merits of the proposed Downtown Investment Authority and the potential of the IBM grant to the City for consultation services.  Council Member Schellenberg wanted to know if the consultants provided by the IBM grant work solely with the Downtown Investment Authority and not weigh any input by Council Members Warren Jones, Don Redman or Johnny Gaffney, all of whom represent portions of downtown.  Ms. Deal indicated that the Council Members will ultimately be contacted and involved once a downtown development body structure is in place and a business plan is developed.
The Chairman, Council Member Carter, proceeded to move the discussion on the actual ordinances, suggesting that the review proceed page by page, raising questions along the way; he noted that Page 1 summarized the legislation.  

Council Member Schellenberg noted that on Page 1, $1,000,000 is being appropriated to effectuate this ordinance?  Where is the $1,000,000 coming from?  Ms. Deal cited several sources.

Council Member Bill Gulliford wondered why there were two separate ordinances needed to create the downtown development authorities?  Why could not there have been just one ordinance?

When Council Member Lori Boyer questioned the use of the term city “agency” (line 19) on Page 2, the discussion turned to the impression of an agency as an entity of the City as opposed to an “authority” and whether or not the City Council was empowered to create an authority.  General Counsel Cindy Laquidara joined in the discussion on how the entities are perceived and whether there were implied rights and powers designated in either.  Approving the legislation would create an independent agency and any measure of Council’s control would come with annual funding.  Council Member Robin Lumb saw the newly created agency (the Downtown Investment Authority) as having a broad range of powers.
The Chair turned the Committee’s attention to Page 3 and the repeal of the Downtown Development Agency Boundaries (line 10) and a discussion ensued on the legal description of boundaries.  Council Member Carter wants a legal description of boundaries and a map in the bill.  Assistant General Counsel Jason Gabriel indicated that he is working on the mapping issues.  Council Member Boyer raised concerns about south bank and Community Redevelopment Agency issues.  
The Council Auditor explained figures relating to north bank and south bank ad valorem taxes, respectively.
The Chair raised the question as to where the Office of Economic Development would be housed.  Would that office report directly to the Mayor?  By using the term “housed,” Council Member Boyer indicates that to her, the office would be in the Mayor’s budget.  The question was raised as to whether or not the Economic Developer Officer, appointed by the Mayor, had to be confirmed by the City Council?  Deputy General Counsel Steve Rohan explained that appointees within the Mayor’s Office do not require City Council confirmation; department heads and division chiefs require Council confirmation.
Council Member Lumb suggested that for the next meeting of the Subcommittee, instead of going through the proposed ordinance page by page, the Subcommittee Members should review the proposed ordinances and come back with an assessment of their respective views and whatever questions that they feel need to be addressed.  Council Member Boyer made suggestions on how housekeeping amendments could be handled.
Ms. Connie Benham expressed the hope that in all of the deliberations the City would comply with provisions of Florida Statute Chapter 163 with regard to community redevelopment agencies.  Assistant General Counsel Jason Gabriel noted that the City is required to comply with the provisions of Chapter 163.

Mr. John Nooney referenced the morning’s edition of the Florida Times-Union and expressed the hope that consideration would be given to the exempting the Shipyards Pier from any adverse effects of the changes that could result with reorganizing the downtown economic development apparatus.
John J. Jackson, Council Research Division (904) 630-1729
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